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ERISWELL PARISH COUNCIL 
Parish clerk: Nicola Glading 
Phone: 01842 337488 
Email: eriswellparishclerk@outlook.com 
Website: http://eriswell.onesuffolk.net 
 

MINUTES 
of the Eriswell Parish Council Meeting held on 30th January 2024 the                                   

Reading Room, Eriswell 
Present: 
Cllr L Hall (Chairman) 
Cllr A Bibbey (Vice Chairman)  
Cllr B Foster 
Cllr J Foster 
Cllr R Hall  
Cllr A James 
In attendance 
N Glading Parish clerk, Cllr G Kelly, Sgt P Maxfield, Mr G Tolmie, EPC Footpath warden, and two 
members of the public 
 

2024/ 96 CHAIRMANS WELCOME and RECORDING OF MEETING  
 The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting, no recording was declared  

2024/ 97 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
a. Apologies for absence received: none  
b. Council to consent to accept apologies received: not applicable  

2024/98 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
 Members of the public may speak about specific items on this agenda or 

suggest future items.  
(i) There are still big holes in the Square. Mrs Brunning will inform the road owner, 

Elveden  Estates 

 

2024/99 CO-OPTION OF PARISH COUNCILLOR    
a. It had been confirmed by West Suffolk Council that no requests for an election 

to fill the EPC casual vacancy have been received. 
(i) Nominated: Mr Garth Tolmie  
(ii) Proposed by: Cllr L Hall. Seconded by Cllr R Hall 
(iii) Mr Garth Tolmie was unanimously co-opted on to Ersiwell Parish 

Council 
(iv) Councillor Tolmie signed the Agreement and was provided with a 

Register of Interest form for completion within 30 days 

 
 
 

2024/ 99 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   
 To receive Members’ declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (as 

defined by the Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests): None 
 

2024/100 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 5th 2023  
a. The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on December 5th 2023 were 

unanimously AGREED as an accurate record and the Chairman was 
authorised to sign the same  
Noted: there had been a typo on the January 2024 Agenda at 2024/106 (2023 
not 2013) However, this does not affect the Minutes from December 2023 

 

b. Business remaining from the meeting not on this agenda: none   

mailto:eriswellparishclerk@outlook.com
http://eriswell.onesuffolk.net/
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2024/101 UPDATES FROM COUNTY/DISTRICT COUNCILLORS  

a. Update from Sqn. Ldr. Stew Geary: not present 
The clerk told the meeting that Sqn Ldr Geary had confirmed to the Lakenheath 
parish council meeting that he was leaving his post (April 2024) 
It was RESOLVED that the clerk would compile a list of outstanding actions 
ready for the next incumbent. 
Cllr Bibbey had written to the Low Flying Complaints Unit; the response was to 
ask him to log incidents 

 
 
 
 
Clerk 

b. Update from C/Cllr Colin Noble: not present 
The clerk had received an email from Cllr Noble 22.01.2024: 

a. The street lights need to be reported do they have SCC numbers strapped 

to them? If not, I will try to find out if the road is adopted or still private. If 

private they will belong to the property company. 

b. With regards the signage again this needs to be reported and if you can 

then let me have the report number, I can seek Highways views. I do know 

its tricky when the signs are on private property. 

             With kind regards, | Colin Noble  
 

a. The clerk confirmed that the numbers and photographs of the Radcliffe 
Road lights had already been sent to SCC Lighting, she will resend 

b. Clerk to take this forward 
 
Cllr Bibbey told the meeting that planning consent is required for such large 
advertising signs  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Clerk 
 
Clerk  

c. Update from West Suffolk D/Cllr G Kelly  
D/Cllr Kelly reported that there is a lot going on. In terms of the Local Plan, 
clearly there are a considerable number of things that need to be resolved. 
Brandon are still down to have 10 houses allocated, whereas Lakenheath have 
800 allocated. This limitation has been imposed because of the arbitrary 
definition of the area containing Stone Curlews. 
The District Council are bringing in the Brandon Commission i.e. bringing in a 
KC to look at the issues, particularly around the Stone Curlew. 
Natural England insist that there is no way of mitigating the situation, which 
makes no sense as the birds curlews live within a few metres of the REA. 
The District Council have been trying to get to a better standard of house 
insulation, the scheme has not been taken up very well. 
The insulation can be purchased at Travis Perkins, at a discounted rate, WSC 
will give back up to £200. 
Cllr Kelly has not been involved in the infra-red camera scheme. 
The District Council are looking at trebling solar panel generation. 
Remember that this is a completely new administration.  
Glyphosate: in 2015 there was an advisory that this was carcinogenic and lots 
of councils banned it. Brighton Town Council have now said this is crazy- whilst 
it is obviously a hazardous chemical, many subsequent reports do not agree 
that it is carcinogenic. All the problems around paths, drains etc. show that 
there is no other solution to the weeds. The WSC maintenance teams carry out 
work for  SCC: watch this space. Please let Cllr Kelly know if you have strong 
views on this.  
Comment: crawling around in lofts is not for everyone, I got it cheaper from 
installers 
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GK: We are open to suggestions 
Q: Houses on Station Road? 
GK: They are pretty much all affordable homes and the school. The contractor 
has a problem and will have to look at groundwork again.  
Planning is not about shoving up as many houses as you can in order to tick a 
box. Must look at sustainability e.g. how many more cars will it put on road 
clearly depends on size of what is being built 
Comment: what Eriswell will get is lots more cars 
Q: Any development on land near shops? 
GK: Any housing would have to maintain the open spaces and we would expect 
the developer to contribute to a facility for the whole of Lords Walk  
Q: I sent a plan of footpaths has this been noted? 
GK: Not as far as I know 
Q: Lords Walk has 5 squadrons of pigeons nesting under solar panels. Do the 
panels need planning? 
GK: Not if being installed by a contractor  
GK: In terms of council tax, local band D is £1963.27 whilst Bury St Edmunds is 
£1900.93. US personnel increase precept proportionally. In Burnham Market 
and other North coast villages, the issue is a lot of holiday lets. The landlord 
contributes nothing because of the way it works. Burnham Market have written 
to the landlords asking for £100 contribution. 
It is thought around 5,400 service people live here -  the numbers are big. The 
US Government hands over money, but it seems the UK Treasury have decided 
we can`t have it. Trying to find ways of pushing and resolving this. 
 

d. Update from Sgt. P Maxwell, Suffolk Constabulary 
(addition to original agenda) 
Sgt Maxwell explained that there has been a recent change in policing methods 
and community policing is now taking place, integrating into schools, working 
with Housing Associations.  
Sgt Maxwell loves living in Lords Walk.  
Just changed everything in Community Policing. Safer Neighbourhoods 
scheme (SNTs) became a `drip tray` investigating low level crimes. 
Huge volume and actual community work was swamped.  
CAS is the online report that is created when an incident is reported 
Government wants community policing back.  
He will give the parish council updates and has been to Beck Row PC already.  
He has 4.5 officers to cover area Lakenheath, Eriswell, Brandon, Mildenhall, 
Beck Row, Elveden.  
Integrating into schools, working with Housing Associations.  
Anything that you want to know let me know 
Q: Mercedes car parked or abandoned  
PM: Abandoned car comes under Council jurisdiction. Cllr Bibbey will supply 
the registration number. 
Q; Last Summer men knocked on door- US woman next door hassled by to do 
work. Got aggressive. Charged £200 to cut small area of grass. 
PM: Report back to Trading Standards, Rogue Trader sort of thing. Thought to 
use Black Kia Sorrento. Report on grounds of threatening behaviour. Can put 
street by street prohibition on trading. 
If there is anything that you want to know, let Sgt Maxfield know. 
Q: Mercedes car parked or abandoned? 
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PM: Abandoned car comes under Council jurisdiction. Cllr Bibbey will supply 
registration number. 
PM: Last Summer, men knocked on doors at Lords Walk, a US woman was 
hassled by the men into agreeing to do garden work. The men were aggressive. 
This meant that she paid £200 to them for cutting a small area of grass. These 
people return. 
This should be reported back to Trading Standards, it is a Rogue Trader sort of 
thing. The fraudsters are thought to use a Black Kia Sorrento. Report on 
grounds of threatening behaviour. It is possible, where necessary, to put a 
street by street prohibition on trading. 
 

2024/102 LORDS WALK GRASS CUTTING    

a. Update on grass cutting - none 
 

 

2024/103 MATTERS RELATING TO PLANNING  

a.  Application no: DC/23/2059/FUL Consultation on planning application 
received: Expiry date 19th January 2024 (collation of views was by email 
because of expiry date) Planning officer: Jo-Anne Rasmussen  
The Councillors were concerned by the redacted paragraphs in the Ecological 
Impact Assessment: see Appendix A for the reply by the Planning Officer 

 
Appendix 
A 
 

b.  Large signs on grassed area (B1112) at Lords Walk shops  
The response to the clerks` query had been sent to all cllrs 22.01.2024: 
Sarah Rampley, Senior Planning Enforcement Officer is considering the issue 
 

 
Appendix 
B 

2024/104 FINANCE/ AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS/ DONATIONS  

a. The November 202… 
3 itemised expenditure/ invoices for payment were unanimously AGREED. It 
was RESOLVED to authorise the signatories to sign the relevant cheques. 

Payee Item Amount 

Cllr A Bibbey- re-imburse for 
noticeboard and glass board 74.98 £122.41 
  glass 47.43   
Staff/clerk Salary Dec 23 £362.77 
  Salary Jan 24 £466.45 
  Office expense £79.00 
HMRC Tax £272.20 

Noted: copies of the relevant invoices had been included with the agenda 

 

b. Update on Lloyds Savings Account and online banking 
 The clerk has sent a mandate, countersigned by Cllr L Hall and Cllr A Bibbey, 
to Lloyds Bank asking for an online account. 
Any Councillor wishing to view the account may do so. 

 

c. Accounts at Quarter 3: 
(i) Amounts paid 
(ii) Amounts Received  
(iii) Bank Reconciliation  
(iv) Budget comparison 

 
 
 
Appendix 
C 

d. It was confirmed that the clerk has submitted the signed 2024-2025 EPC 
Precept Application.  

Appendix 
D 
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e. Councillors considered the appointment of an internal auditor appoint for the 
2023/2024 EPC Annual Governance Review. It was RESOLVED to appoint 
Anthony Preece of Ayuntee Accounting. Clerk to inform.  

 

2024/105 SID REPORT DECEMBER 2023  

a. Report from SID management volunteers Cllr R Hall and G Tolmie 
The project leads will move the device soon, it has been in position from 31st 
August 2023 
Observations: Much the same graph as usual  
Fridays were the `hot` days over the Christmas period (i.e. the day on which 
more transgressions were recorded) 

Appendix 
E 

2024/106 GRANT REQUEST  

a. None at time of Agenda setting  

2024/107 CLERKS REPORT  

a. a) Update on streetlights at Radcliff Road: see 2024/101 b. 
b) Update on streetlights- LED grants. Expression of Interest has been sent 

and WSC have replied, confirming receipt and that SCCs Lighting 
engineers have been commissioned to survey the lights. 

c) Update on grant application for a defibrillator: clerk to chase the British 
Heart Foundation as no further response as yet  

d) Update on accumulated rubbish at 37 Earlsfield Road: this has now 
been removed.   
The Councillors expressed their thanks to District Councillor Gerald 
Kelly for his assistance in the matter. 

 
Appendix 
F 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Clerk 

2024/108 MATTERS RELATING TO GOVERNANCE  

a. The review of the EPC Standing Orders was deferred Clerk 

b. The review the EPC Financial Regulations was deferred: revised regulations are 
anticipated in March 2024  

 
Clerk 

c. The following were reviewed and AGREED en bloc: 
EPC Data Protection Policy  
EPC Freedom of Information Statement 
EPC General Privacy Notice 
EPC Media Policy 
EPC Procedure for Dealing with Data Breaches 
EPC Subject Access Request Procedure 
EPC Accessibility Statement 

 
Clerk 

2024/109 CHAIRMANS and COUNCILLOR REPORTS  

b. Chairmans Report 
                    a)  Additional SID posts positioning. Cllr R Hall will survey down the      
                         link road again. The 30 mph sign just past Sharpes Corner is down. 
Councillors’ reports  

b) Cllr A Bibbey reported that he, Cllr Tolmie and Cllr R Hall had 
installed the new noticeboard at Lords Walk shopping area 

The Councillors thanked the three for their hard work, the new board 
looks much better. 

                       
                      It was AGREED that the damaged and now redundant old  
                      noticeboard will be taken down and disposed of by Cllrs Bibbey and   
                      Tolmie 

 
 
 
 
Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Cllrs 
Bibbey 
and 
Tolmie  
                   

c. Reports from other groups  
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a) Eriswell Recreation Ground Committee Chairman Garth Tolmie 
(Play area report was attached to the agenda) 
Cllr Tolmie told the meeting that the new inspector has drawn 
attention to deficiencies at playground. There are two pieces 
requiring attention (both wooden). Cllr Tolmie and the ERGMC will 
put in a grant application to cover the consumables plus signage, 
mole hills, woodchip rotting away. 
Ben to be asked to turn over the wildflower meadow  
A meeting to be arranged to discuss the application 

 
b) Reading Rooms Committee A Bibbey (Chairman) want to 

photograph roof and report back to the new man at Elveden asking 
for any work to be done, which will include new windows. 
The Committee will be charging the parish council for meetings. 
 

c) Poors Charity: Cllr B Foster: nothing to report at the present time 
 

d) Report from Eriswell Footpath Warden Mr G Tolmie, a tree fell 
down at footpath 4. Bridlepath 4 needs tree cutting back to enable 
access. Cllr L Hall to photograph and send copies to Cllr Tolmie 

 
e) Thermal Imaging project update: Mr Tolmie got the camera.  

Libby has a medical grade camera so will lend hers. Garth will 
advertise but the camera is small, and the resolution is poor. Cllr L 
Hall has a medical grade camera and would be willing to lend it to 
the project.  
 

f) Plug in Suffolk: Thought inappropriate for our parish as there are 
already new chargers at Balmforth Reliable Rentals    
 

 
 
 
 
 
Clerk 

2024/110 EXCHANGE OF INFORMATION: Information may be shared (with the 
permission of the Chairman) 

 

 

2024/111 MATTERS TO BE TAKEN UNDER EXEMPTION 

It is recommended that In view of the confidential nature of the following item, which relates to business 
matters of other individuals, the public shall be excluded while the following item is discussed. This is in 
accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to meetings) Act 1960, as amended by the Local Government 
Act 1972 

None 

 

Meeting closed 8.56pm 
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Appendix A 

Application no: DC/23/2059/FUL  

Consultation on planning application received: Expiry date 19th January 2024 (collation of views by 
email because of expiry date) Planning officer: Jo-Anne Rasmussen Application no: DC/23/2059/FUL  

a. installation of two above ground fuel storage tanks with timber enclosure together with associated 
external works  
b. removal of existing three above ground storage tanks Location Building 52 Lakenheath American 
Elementary School Bangor Road Raf Lakenheath Suffolk Applicant Defence Infrastructure 
Organisation, Defence Infrastructure Organisation  
 
Comment from ERISWELL PARISH COUNCIL 
We note that, on the Ecological Survey, two paragraphs i.e. on birds and mammals have been blocked 
out. The Councillors would like to ask the Planning Authority why this is the case?  

 

REPLY FROM WEST SUFFOLK COUNCIL: 

Good afternoon 
Thank you for your email. 
The report you refer to is now redacted to remove a protected species. 
Unredacted versions are usually only available to ecological consultees such as Suffolk Wildlife Trust 
or Natural England. 
 Regards 
Hayley Rickard 
Technical Support 
Direct dial:  01638 719335 
Email:  hayley.rickard@westsuffolk.gov.uk 
 

www.westsuffolk.gov.uk 
West Suffolk Council 
#TeamWestSuffolk 
 

 

Appendix B 

Contact: Sarah Rampley Direct Dial: 01284 757365 Email: sarah.rampley@westsuffolk.gov.uk 

22 January 2024 

Ms Nicola Glading 

Town And Country Planning Act 1990 (as Amended) Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation 
Areas) Act 1990 

Reference no EN/24/0005 

Nature of problem Signage 

Location: Land, Earls Field, Raf Lakenheath, Suffolk, 

Dear Ms Glading 

I acknowledge receipt of your enquiry which has been passed to the Enforcement Section for 
investigation. We will carry out research and may need to visit the site (in some cases more than once 

https://www.westsuffolk.gov.uk/
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to gain access or to speak to the relevant people). Generally we will not make a visit to you in person 
to keep your identity and involvement confidential. 

Please also be aware that carrying out development without planning permission is not illegal and the 
law allows for development to be regularised retrospectively. The Council also has the discretion not 
to take action even where a breach in planning control exists. Formal action will only be taken when it 
is expedient to do so. Further details including our corporate enforcement policy and government 
guidance can be found here 

https://www.westsuffolk.gov.uk/Council/Policies_Strategies_and_Plans/More_plans_and_policies/u
pload/WSCEnforcementPolicy.pdf 

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/ensuring-effective-enforcement#may-notbe-appropriate 

Enforcement investigations are prioritised, with matters such as those involving listed buildings, 
protected trees or breaches causing significant ongoing harm taking highest priority. Likewise, work 
will be reprioritised as new and more urgent matters arise. 

We will contact you as soon as we are able to, to tell you the outcome of the complaint or update you 
if a notice has been served or a planning application made for example. We are unable to give routine 
updates, however if you have any queries or concerns, or need to provide us with further information, 
please contact the case officer whose details are given at the top of this letter. 

Planning and Growth, West Suffolk Council, West Suffolk House, Western 

Way, Bury St Edmunds, Suffolk, IP33 3YU 

Please quote the reference number above on any communications. Our opening hours are 8.45am to 
5pm Monday to Friday. 

Yours sincerely 

Sarah Rampley 

Senior Planning Enforcement Officer 

………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

Your planning enforcement complaint/enquiry 

Reference: PE578989379 

Your planning enforcement complaint/enquiry has been received. A member of our team will contact 
you shortly. Please see attachment for details of your enquiry/complaint. 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

Original query submitted by the parish clerk: 

I have been asked to write and ask you if planning permission is required for these huge signs on the 
grassed area owned by David Shipp/ Brian Hewkin. Obviously, the companies that erected them have 
sought permission from Mr Shipp/ Hewkin. Whilst the parish council do not seek to be obstructive, 
there have been many complaints from residents that the signs detract from the scenic appeal of the 
treed, grassed area at the start of the Lords Walk estate, and are a distraction to drivers, which may 
lead to an accident. 

https://www.westsuffolk.gov.uk/Council/Policies_Strategies_and_Plans/More_plans_and_policies/upload/WSCEnforcementPolicy.pdf
https://www.westsuffolk.gov.uk/Council/Policies_Strategies_and_Plans/More_plans_and_policies/upload/WSCEnforcementPolicy.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/ensuring-effective-enforcement#may-notbe-appropriate


9 

We do feel that small signs, advertising local events, are acceptable, but not these mammoth 
hoardings- photo  attached. 

Could you please confirm  
1. Is planning permission required? 
2. Could a West Suffolk Enforcement officer be sent to take a view on the situation 

Appendix C 

Payments to end of Quarter 3 (April to December 2023) 

Payments              
--------------                                                  

Date 
Ref Chq No Payee Payment Details 

VAT to be 
reclaimed 

Expenditure 
Amount in 
GBP 

13 April 2023 chq 914 HMRC Tax   £355.13 

14 April 2023 chq 917  Ray Sanders Limited 
Coronation Event/ 
mugs £77.88 £467.28 

18 April 2023 chq 915 Suffolk County Council 

Streetlighting 
energy and 
maintenance 2022-
23 £310.03 £1,860.12 

23 April 2023 chq 916 West Suffolk Council 
Charges for bin 
emptying   £549.12 

25 May 2023 chq 920 J Foster re-imburse Coronation Event   £984.27 

31 May 2023 chq 919 clerk Salary April   £362.77 

31 May 2023 chq 918 clerk Salary May   £362.97 

06 July 2023 chq 924 Ayuntee Accountancy  Audit fee   £150.00 

12 July 2023 chq 925 N Glading re-imburse Use of Manna café   £20.00 

12 July 2023 chq 921 clerk Salary June   £362.97 

14 July 2023 chq 923 ICO Fee   £40.00 

17 July 2023 chq 922 HMRC Tax   £272.00 

02 August 2023 chq 926 clerk Salary June   £362.77 

26 September 2023 chq 928 clerk Salary Aug, Sept    £725.74 

26 September 2023 chq 927 N Glading re-imburse 

£79 office expenses 
+ postage VAT 
returns £5.20 + 
Manna café fee £20   £104.20 

04 October 2023 chq 931 
Clear Insurance 
(formerly BHIB) EPC Insurance   £773.31 

09 October 2023 chq 929 West Suffolk Council Election expenses   £81.91 

12 October 2023 chq 930 HMRC tax   £272.20 

06 November 2023 chq 932 
Lakenheath Parish 
Council Wreath   £20.00 

09 November 2023 chq 934 clerk Salary Oct   £362.97 

17 November 2023 chq 933 salc  payroll service   £54.00 

11 December 2023 chq 938 A Bibbey 
Reimburse 
Noticeboard    £1,836.87 

12 December 2023 chq 939 Eriswell Churchyard Grant   £500.00 

13 December 2023 chq 937 clerk 
expenses & room 
hire reimburse   £98.00 

13 December 2023 chq 936 clerk salary Nov   £362.77 

18 December 2023 chq 935 salc  membership fee   £188.41 
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Payments received to end of Quarter 3 (April to December 2023) 

Receipts                 
--------------                                                    

Date 

Ref From Details Amount 

14/04/2023 fpi Saunders, Ray Refund coronation mugs £7.32 

27/04/2023 bgc West Suffolk Council Precept £14,549.00 

01/09/2023 bgc HMRC VAT Refund £1,587.74 

          

 

Bank Reconciliation to end of Quarter 3 (April to December 2023) 

Opening balance April 2023   £37,315.61 
Cash sheet balances:      
Total Receipts     £16,144.06 
Total Payments    £11,529.78 
          £41,929.89 

Closing balance bank statement          £41,929.89 
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Appendix D Precept Request 
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Appendix E 
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Appendix F 

Malpass, Logan Logan.Malpass@westsuffolk.gov.uk To:You Cc:Eddy, Jack 

Mon 22/01/2024 14:06 

Thank you for your response to our 2023 invitation in respect of the Decarbonisation Initiatives 
Fund.  

Your council has indicated that it would like West Suffolk Council to upgrade your applicable 
streetlights to LED using your existing contract with Suffolk County Council. 

 To take that forward, we have recently commissioned SCC’s lighting engineer to carry out a 
condition survey of your non-LED lights which we are told will take around a month.  When that 
is complete, we will be back in touch. 

 Many thanks again for your assistance in this matter.

 

Logan Malpass 

PA to the Strategic Directors 

Direct dial:  01284 757011 

Email:  Logan.Malpass@westsuffolk.go
v.uk 
 

www.westsuffolk.gov.uk 
West Suffolk Council 
#TeamWestSuffolk 
 

 

mailto:Logan.Malpass@westsuffolk.gov.uk
https://www.westsuffolk.gov.uk/

